
Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held in The Old School Community Centre at 7.00 p.m. on Thursday 19th March 2009

Present: Cllrs. Keith Haisman (Chairman), Alan Parsley (Vice Chairman), Keith Mison, Tony Sharp, June Smith, Les Warmington; Clerk/Finance Officer: Sharon Benson.  4 members of the public.
	
	
	Action

	
	
	

	1
	Apologies for absence – Cllrs. P. Daniels and J. Meikle
	

	
	
	

	2
	Register of members’ interests – None received at this time. 
	

	
	
	

	
	The Chairman closed this part of the meeting and opened the meeting to the public.
	

	
	
	

	3
	Police Report.  See attachment to the Minutes
	

	
	
	

	4
	Parishioners’ Question Time.  See attachment to the Minutes
	

	
	
	

	5
	County Councillor’s Report.  See attachment to the Minutes.
	

	
	
	

	6
	Borough Councillor’s Report.  See attachment to the Minutes
	

	
	
	

	7
	Minutes of the previous meeting held on 19th February 2009.
	

	
	
	

	
	Approval of the Minutes was proposed by Cllr. J. Smith seconded by Cllr. T. Sharp and carried unanimously.
	

	
	
	

	8
	Clerk’s Report
	

	
	
	

	
	Report circulated.
	

	
	
	

	9
	Correspondence (see below and attached schedule)
	

	
	
	

	
	The Chairman advised the Parish Council that, in relation to the letter dated 10th March from CHOC, advice had been received from SALC that, given his position as both Parish Councillor and Administrator of CHOC, Cllr. Warmington should declare a Prejudicial Interest under section 12.2 of the Code of Conduct 2007.   Cllr. Warmington stated that his personal view as a Parish Councillor is and always has been consistent with the statements in the letter dated 10 March from CHOC.  He declared a Prejudicial Interest and left the meeting.
	


	
	Councillors noted that the Parish Council had not asked for a business plan as 
referred to in CHOC's letter of 10 March, but is seeking an income and expenditure statement for 2009/10.  The Parish Council referred to its aims of providing parishioners with value for money and managing the Parish Council business efficiently.  It was noted that all Clare community groups including those registered as charities have provided a budget for the forthcoming period when seeking funding from the Parish Council.  One charity has indeed provided income and expenditure plans for the next 2 years.  The Parish Council decided unanimously that it did not consider that CHOC should be treated differently to any other community group and should be  
asked to provide an income and expenditure statement for 2009/10.
	Clerk

	
	
	


	10
	Finance
	

	
	
	

	
	Presentation of monthly accounts.
	

	
	
	

	
	The Finance Officer had circulated the financial summary for the period 5th February – 9 March 2009 and gave a verbal summary.  Approval of the accounts was proposed by Cllr. J. Smith, seconded by Cllr. T. Sharp and carried unanimously.
	

	
	
	

	11
	Committee Reports
	

	
	
	

	a)
	Environment Committee.  The minutes from meeting held on 11th March were circulated.  A new street cleaner has been recruited and will commence work for the Parish Council in April 2009.  Progress is being made concerning mechanisation of street cleaning.  Two demonstrations of machinery have taken place.  Once all quotes are received Cllr. A. Parsley and the Clerk will put together a proposed budget for the Parish Council .
	Cllr. A. Parsley

Clerk

	
	
	

	b)
	Emergency Planning.  Cllr. J. Smith to call a meeting of the Emergency Planning Committee.  Cllr. A. Parsley to write to Roger Gee, Chairman of the Emergency Planning Committee to confirm he still wishes to hold this position following resignation from the Parish Council.
	

	
	
	

	c)
	Website.  Nothing to report.
	

	
	
	

	d)
	Finance.  The minutes from meeting held on 10th March 2009 were circulated.  
	

	
	
	

	
	i)
	To consider any recommendations and suggestions for the allocation of funds available for expenditure under section 137 of the Local Government Act 1972:  Age Concern - £100 was proposed and approved unanimously. 
	

	
	ii)
	Interim internal audit – this took place on 9th March 2009 by Heelis & Lodge, report was circulated.  
	


	
	iii)
	The Parish Council approved unanimously the following recommendation:-
	

	
	
	In the original working papers for the Precept for 2009/10 it was estimated that the Parish Council would receive an income from interest at the sum of £3000.  Due to the change in the economic situation this figure is no longer realistic and the interest earned should be changed to zero; to compensate for the difference it was recommended that the Contingency Fund allocation be reduced by £3000.  This would mean that all monies set aside for training, projects and the running of the Parish Council etc. would not be affected.  
	

	
	
	

	12
	Reports
	

	
	
	

	
	Clare Liaison and Support Project (CLASP) – correspondence from Parish Council meeting held on 19th February 2009 was forwarded to CLASP, it was agreed that neither program was relevant to Clare.
	

	
	
	

	
	Clare in Bloom – a community event involving scarecrows is being organised for June.
	

	
	
	

	
	Clare Playing Fields have received a generous donation from the Clare Priory Craft Fair of £500.
	

	
	
	

	
	The Nuttery – planting of the new trees is nearing completion.
	

	
	
	

	
	Suffolk Association of Local Councils – The Chairman attended a quarterly meeting of SALC, two main topics covered were;  i) a new power for Parish Councils will soon be introduced ‘The Power of Wellbeing’.  ii) discussions held regarding level of support communities were giving to parishioners who may have recently become unemployed.  This will be an agenda item at the April meeting.  Cllr. J. Smith to contact library and Cllr. T. Sharp to contact Job Centre.
	Cllrs. J. Smith & T. Sharp

	
	
	

	13
	Traffic Survey
	

	
	
	

	
	The survey is now ready for printing.  The Clerk to arrange appointments with relevant bodies for presentation of survey.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	14
	To discuss process for co-option of a Parish Councillor following resignation of Roger Gee.
	

	
	
	

	
	Notices advertising the vacancy for a councillor have been put on the Parish Council notice board and website.  A number of local groups have been contacted by email.  Applications to be received by Friday 10th April 2009.
	

	
	
	


	15
	Community Plan
	

	
	
	

	
	A meeting was held on 2nd March 2009, members of the Steering Group were allocated groups and societies to contact and receive suggestions for the questionnaire. 
	

	
	
	

	16
	Town Sign
	

	
	
	

	
	i
	Three quotes have been received for erecting the Town Sign. 1) Pryke Building Contractors £780.00 + VAT    2) I.W. Kiddy Plant Hire £700 + VAT    3) D.J. Sears Limited £580 + VAT.   Cllr. K. Mison proposed to accept quotation from D.J. Sears Limited seconded by Cllr. J. Smith carried unanimously.  The Clerk to write to D.J. Sears to obtain agreement and date for work to be carried out.
	Clerk

	
	ii)
	Following discussions about the future of the redundant thatched roof for the Town Sign it was suggested that due to lack of an appropriate and safe site for the roof that it should be presented to friends of the late Paul Shannon (Thatcher).  Proposed by Cllr. K. Mison seconded by Cllr. A. Parsley carried by majority.  Cllrs. K. Haisman and J. Smith voted against.
	Cllr. K. Mison

	
	iii)
	An income and expenditure report summarising costs to-date of the Town Sign were circulated.  Cllr. K. Mison was thanked by the Parish Council for all his input into bringing this project to fruition.
	

	
	
	

	17
	Mud Jumps for BMX bikers.
	

	
	
	

	
	Cllr. T. Sharp is awaiting map of possible site and has made contact with a parent of one of the young parishioners who will be acting as a representative between the Parish Council, children and parents.
	

	
	
	

	18
	Parish Councillor Training
	

	
	
	

	
	SALC provide a bespoke training service for councilors.  Clerk to arrange an initial training session for all councillors on the subject of Planning.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	19
	Annual Parish Meeting 2009 
	

	
	
	

	
	To be held on Tuesday 21st April 2009.  A number of speakers have been invited to come along and do a presentation for their particular group/society, these include Richard Palmer of Clare Business Association, Nick Smith of Clare Community Plan Steering Group, Matt Lovejoy of First Responders and Francis Wayman of Clare Combined Charities.
	

	
	
	


	20
	Clare Open Day 
	

	
	
	

	
	Following a discussion it was agreed that the Parish Council would not host an open day in 2009 as it was felt that the Clare-UK website is successfully providing information about various events, groups and societies.  However, the Parish Council would support the Community Plan as and when they hold their community engagement event.  
	

	
	
	

	21
	Planning
	

	
	
	

	a)
	SE/09/0230 – Conversion of existing integral garage to form living accommodation and erection of new garage – 9 Mortimer Place, Clare.  Recommended approval proposed by Cllr. A. Parsley, seconded by Cllr. K. Haisman and carried unanimously.
	

	
	
	

	b)
	Applications received by Clerk between publishing the agenda and this meeting.
	

	
	
	

	
	None received.
	

	
	
	

	c)
	Borough decisions
	

	
	
	

	
	TCA09/1725 – Well House, Well Lane, Clare – Granted
	

	
	TCA09/1732 – St. Marys, Erbury Place, Clare - Granted
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	22
	Agenda items for next meeting
	

	
	
	

	
	Co-option of new councillor
	

	
	Support for unemployed parishioners
	

	
	To receive thoughts and ideas for Committees/Parish Council achievements for 2009/10
	

	
	
	

	
	Meeting closed at 9.40p.m.
	


SUMMARY OF CORRESPONDENCE

MARCH 2009

Action

	Geoff Rivers, St. Edmundsbury Borough Council
	Parish Council Conference Thursday 30 April 2009.  An invitation to send delegates to next Parish Council Conference being held from 4pm – 6.30pm at Horringer Community Centre.  The format has been refreshed to reflect comments from parish councillors, we hope to ensure that sessions will be more interactive and that additional time will be available to enable networking.  It will be split into two main sections. 1) Provide delegates with updates on current issues and items that have previously been requested that are of interest to parish councils.  Likely to include Local Government Review, how St Eds are reacting to economic downturn and provision of children’s play equipment.  A refreshment break will take place to enable networking. 

2) Choice of workshops where delegates can attend the one most relevant.  Information will be circulated in due course.  If you would like to attend please inform the Clerk.  Cllrs. K. Haisman and J. Smith will attend.

	Leslie Warmington, The Combined Halls of Clare
	Reply to recent letter concerning CHOC finances.  When the Town Hall and Old School were refurbished and placed under the management of the Trustees as a registered charity on behalf of the community, the Parish Council was instrumental in supporting the funding of the whole project.  

The CHOC constitution includes the condition that the trustees are responsible for the maintenance and refurbishment of the halls as necessary, and the Parish Council gave support to this through a yearly allocation towards the Repairs Fund.  A later decision allowed for costs to be minimized by arranging for expensive repairs to be paid by the PC directly and for the trustees to present a refurbishment plan each year to be included in the parish precept.  This has been the case for several years now, and you have the plan for next year.   

For some time the trustees have been faced with increasing repair costs for the buildings and this is not likely to diminish.  Currently there are major problems with the side and rear walls of the town hall and structural repairs may well become essential.

As you will appreciate these buildings are owned by the community and it is therefore the duty of the community to ensure that they are well managed, and the trustees believe that the parish council has a major part to play in that through financial support.

With regard to income, the situation is always fluid with no way of predicting the number of hirings.  CHOC relies on its income to cover its running costs which are in the region of £1700 a month.  At the moment our income is barely matching this figure.  Accounts for last year, 2008, will be available at the CHOC AGM on Wednesday 29th April.

Presenting a business plan would be appropriate if we were a business, a bank or a shop, but we are not.  We are a community asset and welcome the support of the community and its representatives in the form of the Parish Council.  See item 9 in minutes.


Noting

	Jeremy Pembroke, Suffolk County Council
	A further opportunity to influence and shape Suffolk’s future.  The Boundary Committee for England will be consulting for a final time on the future organisation of local government in Suffolk.  As the consultation period will be short and include Easter, I wanted to take an early opportunity to clarify the last stages of the Boundary Committee’s process to enable participation.  The original timetable has been delayed; the Committee will now make its recommendations to the Secretary of State by 15 July.  As a result the Committee will be consulting on further draft proposals from 19 March until 14 May.  I strongly encourage you to respond to their further proposals, even if you’ve already done so.  We believe that previously submitted proposals may not count so you could otherwise lose your voice.  Noted.

	Suffolk Association of Local Councils
	Connected Villages. Ten of St Edmundsbury’s rural communities are set to benefit from a unique scheme being launched to give residents valuable wireless internet access from their local village hall.  The initiative has been designed to benefit the whole community.  Village hall committees which successfully win the funding will decide when the facilities will be open to the community.  The ten successful applicants will be given a laptop and grants will also be available to cover cost of installing phone lines and one year’s broadband and line rental.  Any parish council keen on taking up the offer must agree to carry on funding the line rental and broadband for at least one year after the project ends.  The Clerk has registered Clare Parish Council with SALC.  Noted.

	TCN Consultation Team, NATS
	TC North – February 2009 – Update.  NATS is to conduct a new consultation, on revised proposals to redraw the aircraft route map in the area of South-East England known in airspace terms as Terminal Control North (TCN).  This follows detailed consideration of feedback received during original consultation in 2008; and from meetings last autumn with local authorities and representatives of AONBs to discuss feedback and options.  The second consultation will be later this year, date still to be decided.  These proposals are not associated in any way with any proposed airport developments such as a Stansted second runway or Heathrow third runway, they address existing air traffic management issues in this region.  Will contact us again when able to confirm dates for the consultation.  Please see Clerk if you wish to receive copy of full letter.  Noted


Attachment to the Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on Thursday 19th March 2009
3.
Police Report

Staffing changes at the Clare Station, Inspector Carlton and Sgt. Ireland have both now left Clare.   Three crimes were reported in the last month.  The mobile station came to the Country Park in February this was a successful event with plenty of visitors.  Speed checks are currently being carried out at Chilton Street at various times of the day.  The Chairman asked the Police if it was possible to have the number of parking tickets issued each month as part of the Police Report.
4. 
Parishioners Question Time

A number of questions were asked by a member of the public:

1) Where could the information be found regarding drop-in sessions for Local Development Framework? – the Chairman explained that this consultation period is now over but the results can be found in the latest quarterly newsletter to be delivered with the Focus in March or on either the Parish Council notice board in Pashlers Alley and the Clare-UK website.
2) How could they find out about First Responders? – the Chairman advised that there will be a presentation from First Responders at the Annual Community meeting to be held on Tuesday 21st April 2009.

3) Would the visit of the Mayor of Chatillon, France to the Annual Community meeting incur any costs from the Parish Council? – the Chairman advised that it would not.

4) Where could information of recent parking survey be found? – the Chairman advised that all the information can be found in the latest quarterly newsletter to be delivered with the Focus in March or on either the Parish Council notice board in Pashlers Alley and the Clare-UK website.

Lee Frere of J.A.P. Archtitects, Clare gave a detailed presentation of a proposed planning application to enable the Parish Council to have a preview before plans are submitted to St. Edmundsbury Borough Council.  
5.
County Councillor’s Report 
After attending Safer Neighbourhood Tasking session it was confirmed that the Youth Nuisance issue in Clare has now been discharged.

In answer to letter received from the Parish Council Cllr. J. Midwood confirmed that there were no cuts to public services following the Council tax rate cuts.  The Council is currently delivering more services to more people than ever before.   Having accompanied a WRBS member delivering meals on wheels in Haverhill Cllr. J. Midwood was extremely impressed with the service offered.
After receiving a suggestion from a parishioner that a path could be laid along the North of Nethergate Street to aid parents taking their children to the primary school, Cllr. J. Midwood will ask the relevant body if this is a financial and practical possibility.  Cllr. J. Midwood apologised to Cllr. K. Mison for the fact that he had to personally clear out the drain in front of this property to alleviate the flooding problem.  Cllr. J. Midwood will liaise with Cllr. J. Smith with regards to highway issues such as yellow lines.  Cllr. J. Smith passed on a thank you message from a parishioner for the new dropped kerbs around the town.

6.
Borough Councillor’s Report
A visit by Geoff Rivers, the new Chief Executive for St. Edmundsbury Borough Council took place on the 13th March.  Accompanied by the County and Borough Councillors and members of Clare Parish Council, Mr Rivers was shown around the town where various topics such as parking were discussed.  This was felt to have been a very positive meeting.
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